PCSE Enquiries PO Box 350 Darlington DL1 9QN West Berkshire District Council Council Offices Market Street Newbury RG14 5LD

Our Ref: PNA-2024-03-13 Your Ref: CAS-270183-Q5R4N4 & CAS-261308-H8K8C7

Tel: 01635 519486

e-mail: Gordon.Oliver1@westberks.gov.uk

Dear Mr Hyde,

Re: Applications offering Unforeseen benefits at Gaywood Drive, Newbury, RG14 2PR by Bolcer Ltd and Kingsland Centre, The Broadway, Thatcham RG19 3HN by LP SD One Hundred Seven Limited

Thank you for consulting the West Berkshire Health and Wellbeing Board in relation to the above applications. The applications were considered by the Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment Sub-Committee at its meeting on 16 April 2024. The Board wishes to make written representations on these applications as set out below.

There have been four pharmacies that have closed in Newbury and Thatcham since the Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment was carried out in 2022. Two years ago, the ratio of pharmacies per 10,000 population was 1.3 in West Berkshire, compared to 2.2 for England as a whole, but as a result of the closures across the district in the period since the PNA was completed, the ratio has fallen to just 1.0 per 10,000 population.

When the Health and Wellbeing Board considered the above closures, it did not consider that they had created a significant gap in the provision of pharmaceutical services in the Thatcham area that was sufficient to justify a review of the PNA or publication of a Supplementary Statement. This was because there were no additional households placed outside a 1 mile / 20 minute travel time to their nearest pharmacy as a result of the closures, and because the Local Pharmaceutical Committee had provided reassurance that there would be sufficient capacity at the remaining pharmacies to be able to process the displaced activity.

Notwithstanding this decision, the Board would welcome additional pharmacies in Gaywood Drive, Newbury, and within the Kingsland Centre in Thatcham town centre as a means of helping to increase capacity and choice for patients, and to improve the overall resilience of the pharmacy sector within West Berkshire. The additional pharmacies would also help to support the Pharmacy First Service, which will see greater numbers of referrals to pharmacies for a variety of conditions and minor illnesses.

The proposed pharmacy at Gaywood Drive would be the only one within the Newbury Clay Hill Ward to the north-east of the town centre, which has a population of 7,547 residents according to the 2021 Census. It would also serve parts of Thatcham West ward, as well as major new housing developments that are currently being built to the north of Newbury and on Lower Way, Thatcham.

Both Newbury Clay Hill and Thatcham West Wards have a higher proportion of families with very young children compared with the West Berkshire and England averages. These would be more likely to need pharmacy services than the wider population.

The Gaywood Drive site has good accessibility for a suburban location, with easy walking access from surrounding residential areas, as well as a bus routes and bus stops nearby, and plenty of on-street parking in the vicinity of the site.

The proposed pharmacy would have late evening and Saturday opening, which would be welcomed. Prior to closing in 2023, the Lloyds Pharmacy in Sainsbury's would have been the closest one to offer late evening opening for many residents of Newbury Clay Hill. Currently, residents have to travel to one of the pharmacies on the southern fringe of the town to be able to get to a pharmacy open after 6pm. Therefore, the Gaywood Drive pharmacy would enhance evening access.

As mentioned in our previous submission, the proposed pharmacy at the Kingsland Centre would enhance accessibility for patients living in Thatcham, since the location is well served by local walking, cycling and public bus networks. The Kingsland Centre has its own car park and there is plenty of on-street parking within the town centre, with level, step-free access from both directions. Furthermore, the location is close to a number of sheltered housing / retired living developments and so would be easily accessible by residents of these facilities.

The proposed pharmacy would be the only one in Thatcham to open seven days a week, which would be welcomed, since patients currently have to travel to Newbury to access a pharmacy that is open on Sundays. The application also indicates that the pharmacy will offer free home delivery, which would deliver significant benefits for patients who are less mobile and / or on low incomes.

Although the pharmacy would be in Thatcham Central ward, which has low levels of deprivation, it would be used by all Thatcham residents, including those living in Thatcham North-East, which has significant pockets of deprivation (20% of LSOAs within this ward are in the third decile on the Index of Multiple Deprivation). We see a correlation between poorer health (and health behaviours such as smoking and substance misuse) and increased deprivation. We would therefore expect to see a greater demand on pharmacy services (including Advanced and Enhanced Services, such as smoking cessation and needle and syringe exchange services) serving more deprived areas.

It should also be noted that the West Berkshire Local Plan Review proposes to allocate 1,500 additional homes to the north-east of Thatcham and these residents would also be likely to use the proposed pharmacy at the Kingsland Centre.

In summary, the Board is supportive of both applications and believes that they will deliver significant additional benefits for patients. The Board does not foresee any significant negative effects as a result of the proposal.

Please let us know if you have any queries in relation to the above comments. Yours sincerely,

Councillor Alan Macro

Chairman of West Berkshire Health & Wellbeing Board